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Å Meeting the targets of the programme was influenced by four major 

external factors: to some extent, the COVID-19 pandemic, Russia's war of 

aggression in Ukraine, the situation in the Middle East and the global 

economic situation.  The war in Ukraine has a significant impact on 

tourism, which is reflected through lack of Russian tourists and the 

weakened access to Finland from the important Japanese and Chinese 

markets due to the Russian overflight ban. For example, Chinese group 

travel to Finland did not receive a restart permit until in August 2023.

Å The event industry also suffers from the effects of the war. One example of 

this is that large, international world tours no longer schedule dates in 

Russia, which causes Finland to also often miss tour dates. In addition, 

Helsinki does not currently have an event arena for large, international 

events, and the situation is highly critical for both concert organisers and 

major event applications. The number of hotel stays in Helsinki has 

increased month by month since the pandemic. The positive impact of 

events on hotel occupancy, especially during summer events, is 

significant.

Å Overall, the measures of the programme have progressed smoothly. Most 

of the measures have been launched and have progressed within the 

framework of existing plans. Some of the measures are scheduled to start 

later in the programme period. The development of maritime Helsinki, the 

improvement of signage, the venues development plan and the 

preparation of the land use plan for tourism and events, i.e. the Master 

Plan, have not progressed according to the planned schedule.

Å One particularly positive development is the increased commitment of 

companies to move forward the measures of the programme and the 

tightening of cooperation between companies. This can be seen, for 

example, in the increase in the number of members of the Helsinki Makers 

Network, in the number of event participants, and in the service offering 

implemented through corporate cooperation. In addition, cooperation 

between the Tourism and Destination Services unit and the Brand and 

Events unit has grown tighter with the joint programme. In addition, it 

should be noted that several other sectors, departments and units of the 

city have been involved in promoting the measures. However, there are 

still challenges in how the city's various actors understand the needs of 

tourism and event management or how they consider them when 

preparing the city's plans and development measures. Since the city joined 

the Event Industry Federation as a society member, the city has received a 

great deal of background support in growing the understanding of the 

event industry within the city's organisation.

Å In addition to the measures presented in the programme, foundational 

work has also been carried out to promote tourism and events.
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